NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 18 June 2013 at the Ballymena Campus at 5.15 pm.

Present
Mrs A Rankin (Chairperson), Alderman PJ McAvoy and Mr S McCartney.

In Attendance   
Mr T Neilands (Principal), Mrs R Peters-Gallagher (Moore Stephens), 


Ms J McAuley (DEL), Mr S McCormick (NIAO), Mrs Claire Moore, 


Ms E Patton (KPMG) and Mr J Hunter.

Pre-Meeting with Auditors

The Audit Committee, less staff representatives, met with the Internal and External Auditors and representatives from DEL and NIAO prior to the meeting. They stated that they had had full co-operation from College Management and had no issues to raise.

The Chair alerted Members to an item to be discussed under ‘Any other notified reserved business’.

UNRESERVED BUSINESS

30.1
Apologies 

Apologies were received from Alderman J Brown and Mr I Goldsworthy.

30.2
Declaration of Interests

There were no conflicts of interest declared.

30.3
Minutes of the Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Audit Committee held on 7 May 2013 were approved subject to the deletion of ‘College’ and the insertion of ‘ College Estate’ at line 2 of minute 29.1. 

30.4
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising from the last meeting of the Audit Committee.

30.5
Chairperson’s Communications

There were no Chairperson’s communications.

30.6
Correspondence

The Committee noted the following correspondence received since the last meeting:

a) NI Audit Office letter, dated 13 May 2013, to Mr A Shannon, PS DEL, regarding the Prompt Payment Review. The Review indicates that the Late Payment of Commercial Debts (Interest) Act 1998 has been amended; all public authorities are required to pay suppliers within 30 days of receipt of an undisputed invoice. Mr McCormick stated that colleges were likely to be out of kilter with Central Government Bodies, who have achieved a 97% in 2011/12 output in relation to paying suppliers within 30 days. He said that colleges may have difficulties initially in achieving this target because of delays in the approval process for invoices as a result of campus spread.

It was noted that the amendments do not remove the NI Executive’s commitment to paying suppliers as quickly as possible, within 10 days.

30.7
Risk Management Group

The Committee received the following documents:

a) The Report of the Meeting of the Risk Management Group on 3 June 2013, which discussed:

(i) College Risk Register. The Group discussed and made adjustments to the Register prior to submission to the Audit Committee (see below);

(ii) Departmental Risk Registers. The Group noted that the majority of Registers had now been received;

(iii) Risk Presentations to Audit Committee. It was proposed that the balanced scorecard should be the underlying driver for presentations. Relevant staff should present how they manage the risks within their departments within the context of the targets identified in each domain in the Balanced Scorecard. The Audit Committee gave consideration to this matter and agreed that appropriate Directors should present domains from the Balanced Scorecard at future meetings.

b) College Risk Register, which outlines the key risks facing the Northern Regional College as identified by the Risk Management Group.  The purpose of the document is to detail management’s assessment of the key risks, associated controls, and actions required to manage the risk.
The Risk Register is consistent with the approach outlined in HM Treasury’s document ‘The Orange Book: Management of Risk – Principles and Concepts’ (October 2004). Identified risks have been categorised through a “5x5” risk matrix, based on: the impact that the risk would have on the College/Department objectives should it occur; and the likelihood of the risk materialising. It was noted that two risks are currently identified as high risks to the College: inability to afford appropriate investment in infrastructure; and failure to deliver the College’s financial strategy

30.8
Internal Audit Service Year End Report

The Committee received the Internal Audit Service Year End Report, which summarises the findings from the work performed by KPMG during 2012/2013. The Report indicates that the Internal Auditors have completed their programme of Reviews for 2012/2013 as at 
18 June 2013.

The Report provides:

a) A summary of assurance ratings for each individual area reviewed during the year together with a summary of current issues noted. The Internal Auditors have issued 4 satisfactory and one substantial assurances. A Value for Money Review was completed.

b) Follow-up Reviews. Good progress has been made on implementing outstanding recommendations. Four Internal Audit recommendations were brought forward from the prior year and 11 new recommendations have arisen during the current year giving a total of 15 Internal Audit recommendations. Twelve of the 15 have now been addressed leaving three to be followed up in the next financial year: payments to part-time lecturers (priority 1); Departmental/Faculty Business Continuity Plans (priority 2); and Consultation with External Bodies (priority 3). It was noted that the implementation date for the recommendations relating to Business Continuity plans is not yet due, but progress has been made. The implementation date for the recommendations relating to consultation with external bodies is also not yet due

c) Key Performance Indicators. The Internal Auditors have met all Performance Indicators set out in the Internal Audit Plan for 2012/2013 with the exception of two issues, which had not reached their due date at the time of the Internal Auditors’ fieldwork. A third issue related to satisfaction with the overall service. Only 50% of staff indicated that they were satisfied with the overall service; the target was 95%. Mrs Moore explained that this may have arisen due to different expectations by Management and the Internal Auditors. Mr McCormick stressed the need to resolve this issue as a matter of urgency.

Based on the Internal Audit work performed, the Internal Auditors have provided a draft Satisfactory Assurance in respect of the internal control environment at the College. This will be reviewed at the year-end.

30.9
Internal Audit Strategy And Plan 2013/2014

The Committee received the College’s Internal Audit Strategy 2012-2015 and the Annual Plan 2013/2014.The document sets out the proposed revisions to the Operational Audit Plan for 2013/2014 for Northern Regional College, as discussed with the Director of Finance and Corporate Development. The Operational Plan for 2013/2014 forms year 2 of the current Strategic Plan (2012-2015). 

Ms Patton advised the Committee that the Strategic and Operational Audit Plans are driven by the key risks facing the organisation. As these risks may change through time, as a result of changes in the College’s operating and financial environment, the planned utilisation of Internal Audit resources is continually reviewed, to ensure that the work of Internal Audit provides maximum benefit and value for money to the College.

It was noted that the updated Strategic Audit Plan (2012-2015) and Operational Audit Plan for 2013/14 as presented in the report reflect the following proposed changes since the last review by the Audit Committee in November 2012: 

a) The reviews of Procurement and Management of Third Party Contracts in 2013/2014 will be undertaken concurrently, with a resultant decrease of 3 in planned days from 10 to 7. These days have been used to contribute to a proposed 5-day Review of Human Resources in 2013/2014.

b) The Review of Safeguarding Arrangements (6 days) originally planned for 2013/2014 has been replaced by a proposed 5 day Review of Health & Safety as the Education and Training Inspectorate (“ETI”) has considered Safeguarding Arrangements.

c) A review of Payments to Part-time Lecturers (5 days) originally planned for 2013/2014 has been deferred to 2014/2015 in light of planned changes in this area within the College. In its place a review of IT General Controls (5 days) originally planned for 2014/2015, has been brought forward to the 2013/2014 year.

d) A planned 7-day review of Administration Process relating to Key Training Income has been deferred from 2013/2014 to 2014/2015. In its place, a 7-day Value for Money Review of counselling services offered by the College to Students has been proposed.

e) A planned 5-day review of Compliance with DEL Accountability Requirements has been deferred into 2014/2015 and a 5-day Review of Corporate Governance and Risk Management has been brought forward in its place.

Following discussion in regard to each of the proposed changes the Committee agreed the proposed adjustments to the Audit Plan 2013/2014.

It was noted that the Audit Operational Plan 2013/2014 would require 2 additional days in excess of the 50 planned days. The Committee agreed that the two additional days be approved. 49 days had been used in 2012/13 and 49 days would be planned for 2014/15.

It was also agreed that the Corporate Risk section of the Report would be updated in view if the amended NRC Risk Register

30.10
External Audit Strategy

The Committee received the External Audit Strategy 2012/2013, which had been prepared by the Northern Ireland Audit Office (NIAO). Mr McCormick, in presenting the Strategy, stated that the Audit is designed to give an opinion on whether the Financial Statements are ‘true and fair’ and to highlight how it is planned to audit the financial statements for the year ending 31 July 2013. It was noted that NIAO had sub-contracted Moore Stephens to undertake the detailed work to support the Comptroller and Auditor General’s (C&AG’s) opinion.

Mrs Peters-Gallagher advised the Committee that the Audit would be conducted along the timelines indicated in the document. The College was required to provide a draft of the year –end financial statements to NIAO for audit by 20 September 2013. Mr McCormick indicated that the Financial Statements certified by the C&AG would not be available before they had been signed by the College at the Governing Body meeting on 20 November 2013.

Mrs Peters-Gallagher advised that the audit plan had identified a number of risks that required special attention. She referred to the risk of misstatement in relation to: the College Development Plan; Procurement; Fraud; ETI Inspection; Estates Maintenance; and Potential for Double Funding. It was noted that identification of risks did not imply that the auditors suspected errors or lack of control at the planning stage.

It was noted that there was no separate template for the Governance Statement although ‘Managing Public Money Northern Ireland’ outlines a number of essential features. 
Mr McCormick advised the College to consider the Governance Statement as a stand-alone document, distinct from the Annual Report.

Mr McCormick made a number of observations regarding the Audit. He stated that that the level of error that NIAO had identified as trivial had been set at £4,500 and errors above this amount would be reported in the financial statements.  He drew attention to the ‘Improving Adult Literacy and Numeracy’ Value For Money study. He also referred to the NIAO statement regarding Quality Standards and Independence and stated that Moore Stephens would be guided by these principles

30.11
Preparation For International Financial Reporting Standards (IRFS)

The Committee received a paper regarding preparation for the International Financial Reporting Standards. Ms McAuley explained that the revised FE/HE SORP will require public benefit entities to be IFRS compliant for the financial years commencing on or after 1 January 2015. It was noted that the first set of College accounts to be prepared under the new standards is likely to be for the year 2015/16, however a set of prior year figures will be required for 2014/15.

It was noted that the sector is engaging in a collaborative project to prepare for the implementation of the new Statement of Recognised Practice (SORP), which will be IFRS compliant.

30.12
Fast Inspection Apprenticeships NI – Employer Incentive Funding 2010/2011 and 2011/2012

The Committee received a Report regarding the FAST Inspection of the College’s Apprenticeships NI – Employer Incentive Funding 2010/2011 and 2011/2012.  Based on the inspection findings FAST has provided a satisfactory assurance on the 2010/2011 and 2011/2012 Apprenticeships NI Employer Incentive Funding claims.

30.13
Purchase Order Direct Award Contracts – May 2013

The Committee received details of Purchase Order Direct Award Contracts less than and in excess of £5,000 for May 2013. The Director of Finance and Corporate Development informed the Committee that new guidelines had been issued to staff and details of Purchase Order Direct Award contracts would be presented in future in conformity with these guidelines.

30.14
Any Other Notified Business

There was no other notified business

30.15    Next Meeting

The Committee noted that the next meeting is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Tuesday 
24 September 2013 at the Farm Lodge Building, Ballymena Campus of the Northern Regional College. 
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